Selectboard Meeting Minutes    October 13, 2020         Zoom Teleconference
         5:30 pm
Call to Order: Chair Andrew Baker called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Margaret Payne and Bob Manners, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: Andrew mentioned that a vote was not taken on the use of Town Hall for a movie. He asked that the minutes reflect the opposition of the majority of the Board to the idea. A motion was put forth by Bob to approve the minutes of September 28. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Department Liaison Reports:
Senior Center – Margaret reported that Senior Center Director Amanda Joao is now attending meetings of the Senior Center Foundation. Amanda expressed her gratitude to the Selectboard for their approval of the reopening plan. The Senior Center Thanksgiving dinner will be a drive-thru event this year. The Foundation gave $500 towards that event.
Gold Cane – Bob reported that the Gold Cane presentation went very well and was attended by State Representative Natalie Blais. The recipient is 100 years and 8 months of age.
Highway – Bob thanked the highway crew for their work on removing trees and closing roads on the night of the windstorm. Fire, police, and highway personnel were spread all over town assessing damage. The highway crew has started milling Frank Williams Road.

Emergency Management Committee – The committee and the Board of health have notified the Selectboard of their concern regarding the vandalism of “wear a mask” signs in the village.
Arms Library – The library has opened to the public following the procedures outlined in their reopening plan.

Downtown Partnership – Andrew said that Buckland has reinstalled its Porta-Potty. The Business Association is asking permission to store holiday decorations in the basement of the Cowell Gym.
Appointments:

5:45 pm Christopher Curtis RE: Letter of Support – Deerfield River Watershed Association Seeking Designation as a “National Wild & Scenic River” – Chris is the Vice President of the Deerfield River Watershed Association, a non-profit organization dedicated to preserving and protecting the Deerfield River. The DRWA has launched an initiative to see if the river can be protected as a National Wild & Scenic River. Such a designation would protect the river from new Federal dams and provide Federal grant funds for community-based river restoration or improvement projects. The DRWA is looking for support from river communities. Bob asked how the power production of the river would be affected, wanting to make sure the existing dams remained active. Chris said the designation would have no effect on the existing dams, nor would there be pressure to erect fish ladders or other infrastructure. Congress can vote the designation or the state legislature can vote and then the Secretary of the Interior would decide. If the river is designated as Wild and Scenic one person from each river community would be chosen to serve on a committee that manages the river and its funding. The Westfield River was designated as Wild and Scenic 26 years ago. That river committee has been getting an average of $220,000 per year from the National Park Service, which can be used on local projects that the community and river committee decide on. Andrew mentioned that the Shelburne portion of the Deerfield has three dams and much of the water is impounded. Chris said only free flowing segments of the river were eligible for designation but said that there is a mile or two of the river near the Conway town line that would be eligible. A motion was made by Bob to send a letter of support to the Deerfield River Watershed Association to aid its efforts to get the Deerfield River designated as a Wild and Scenic River. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Old Business:
Senior Center Expansion RE: Proposed District Agreement seeking Selectboard comments regarding proposed Agreement – Margaret has received comments from Terry and Bob. A meeting with representatives of the other two towns was postponed until next week. Margaret said useful comments and support for the process had not been forthcoming. She thought perhaps the reluctance to move forward was due to the pandemic. Survey respondents revealed the Masonic Building as the preferred site for the Center and if purchased, it must be renovated. The next step is to decide on an owner for the building so that its sale can be negotiated. The District Agreement would form a district that would own the building. Margaret said the Expansion Committee was becoming discouraged. If the idea of a district does not fly, she is unsure what the next step might be. Bob felt that funding might be part of the problem. Margaret thought that a capital campaign needed to wait until there was a site, but maybe having some funding in hand would lessen the towns’ financial fear. Margaret thought a meeting of the Selectboards from the three towns would be helpful. If finances were a problem for some towns a discussion of that could be helpful.
New Business:
Sheryl Stanton, Superintendent MTRSD RE: Using Cares Act Fund to offset costs of Chromebooks (Leiha Maldonado, School Committee) – Since this item was placed on the agenda it has been learned that there are ventilation problems at BSE. The estimated cost to fix the problems is $87,000. The newer portion of the building needs work but it is the older portion of the building that will require an engineering design. Cares Act Round 2 is coming out and Sheryl asked if the Board would consider using Cares funds for the ventilation project. Terry said Shelburne’s Cares funding from Rounds 1 and 2 totals $164,080. The first round used $7,870. The town will pay FRCOG $9,132 from those funds. If the town honors the school district’s funding request of $40,687, there will be a Cares Act balance of $106,391. If that money is not spent by December 31, it will go back to the state. The Board generally agreed that funding the BSE ventilation project was a great use of the Cares money. Andrew suggested finding out if the school had other reopening expenses that could be funded through the Cres Act. Terry questioned what would happen if Buckland did not fund its portion of the ventilation costs. The Buckland Board is meeting tonight so an answer should be forthcoming. If the ventilation is not fixed, at least the older portion of BSE cannot be used when the district goes to a hybrid model. Since about 25% of families have indicated they will not be sending their children back to school in person, it is thought that the rest of the pupils could fit into the newer portion of BSE, if some rooms were repurposed. If BSE does not reopen, it could impact all the other elementary schools, since the plan is to either open all the elementary schools or none of them. The goal is to move to a hybrid model on November 24. The Board agreed that it was their mandate to handle the town’s finances responsibly and the Care grant would expire if not used. A motion was put forth by Bob to apply for Shelburne’s portion of the BSE HVAC project to be funded through the Cares Act. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0. The Board urged the Superintendent to work with Terry on other school expenses, related to COVID, that might be funded by the Cares Act money.

Wayfinding & Branding Signage Project RE: Award of Bid – Shelburne had advertised for quotes, on behalf of Buckland and Shelburne for wayfinding signs as part of a Downtown Technical Assistance Grant. Six bids were received. Buckland has made their award. A motion was made by Margaret to award the contract for fabrication and installation of wayfinding signage in Shelburne and Buckland to WS Sign Design Corp in the amount of $16,175. This was seconded by Bob. Before a vote could be taken Terry said that there had been two alternates for entrance signs at three locations. The grant does not cover those signs. Bob moved to amend the above motion to add that alternates two and three will not be awarded. Margaret seconded the amendment. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes; Bob – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0. It was noted that WS Sign Design Corp was the low bidder.
Any Other Business:
Response to DESE – School Committee Chair Martha Thurber and Superintendent Stanton have asked for comments from the Selectboard on DESE’s process of reviewing local contributions to the Chapter 70 formula. A main concern was the possible elimination of the hold harmless provision which prevents the reduction of the district budget from the previous year if enrollment declines. Leiha commented that it was not just the hold harmless portion of the formula, but there were also many other aspects that needed comment. Andrew had circulated a draft response and the Board agreed to send it to DESE.
Small Business Loans – Linda Overing has said that there is enough funding for one more Shelburne business to apply for a forgivable small business loan for businesses with five or fewer employees. Applicants should contact Amy Shapiro at the Franklin County CDC or call Terry for more information.

Halloween Plans – Andrew said that it appears the town does not have the authority to rule on Halloween events. The Board of Health has offered safety guidelines. Bob suggested putting the word out on social media that downtown and Mechanic Street will not be as “festive” this year. Andrew said the neighborhood was informally surveyed, with about 20% planning to hand out candy, 60% not participating in Halloween, and 20% only handing out candy if there is a safe way to do it. On Mechanic Street, which in years past has attracted over 1,000 people, only three households were planning to hand out candy. Most residents plan to have their porch lights off. Andrew plans to share these informal results so people will know not to come this year. 

Correspondence:

Sarah Martin RE: Speeding on Colrain-Shelburne Road – In a letter to Terry, Sarah expressed her concern about speeding on Colrain-Shelburne Road. She said how pleased she was to see the town’s portable speed limit sign installed near her home. Unfortunately, within two days, vandals had pulled the speed sign down, causing some damage to the back of the sign. Sarah said in the brief time the sign was up, there was as noticeable reduction in the speed of passing vehicles. Sarah, and her husband Nathan, offered to help in any way including adding more video security cameras to their property. Andrew said he would be speaking about this with Chief Greg Bardwell next week and would follow up with the Martins.
 Public Comment: None
Adjournment: At 6:55 pm a motion was made by Bob to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
